Dear Ms. Walker, Norse Home is in receipt of a copy of AT&T's affirmative defense.  The key document in that defense is a letter dated June 4, 2004, that details their intention of implementing a new rate schedule for their Centrex services.  It attaches a schedule for these services.  During the entire episode with AT&T no mention of the existence of such a letter was ever made to me by any AT&T representative.  I had no knowledge of the existence of such a letter until receiving the copy of their defense.  My bookkeeper is extremely meticulous about her files and no such letter is in her files.  She did have a copy of a communication with AT&T dated June 2004 concerning an underbilling, actually an oversight of not billing for six lines going back several years.  Since we had not actually put those lines in service, we came to an amicable compromise settlement (Aug. 2004) regarding the back charges.  If in June of 2004, such a letter had come to my attention, this protracted and sometimes heated dispute could have been avoided.  We would have begun our search for an alternative in July instead of November, and very likely would have continued as an AT&T customer.  Their proposal for an Avaya system utilizing T1 channel technology was virtually identical and competitive price-wise to the Avaya system we finally selected.  Our choice of another vendor was based in part on the nasty encounter that I had with an AT&T representative when I was trying to explain the basis of our billing unhappiness. (At that time, AT&T was compounding insult to injury by demanding payment for a large set of what I termed "phantom" lines in addition to our in-service lines.  In their favor, they later corrected this problem and gave us a credit.)   Especially troubling is the fact that our new system has essentially cut our telephone budget in half, not from the new Centrex rate, but from our old rate.  In other words, it is one-quarter the increased Centrex rate.  It would have been nice for our modest not-for-profit retirement center with a tight budget to have begun reaping the advantage of these lower rates in about November of 2004, rather than in April of 2005.  Our board president, who incidentally serves (as do our seventeen other board members) without any monetary compensation, requested that I phone Sharon Mullen, District Manager, whose signature appeared on the request for extention dated December 13, 2005, to request if AT&T has any proof of delivery for the specimen letter.  In part this message to you is to inform you of my request to Ms. Mullen.  I have left a message for her to call me at my office number.  I do not have an e-mail address for her, otherwise I would "cc" her with this e-message.  While Norse Home has certainly been willing to compromise on the magnitude of the credit against the outstanding balance, our contention that we are owed some consideration and relief from that balance is continuing.  Norse Home strongly denies that we seek "Unjust Enrichment."  Sincerely, Robert Solem, Administrator
